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Letters To The Editor...

Don't be conned
At the ASF Council meeting held in January
19981, there was a 12 month moratorium
imposed on "bolt laddering" (ie the use of a
continuous line of bolts to climb up to
unexplored parts of a cave)/See page 3 for
more details]. Whenever this
sort of thing happens, do you,
like me, think, "Why are they
trying to stop exploration?"
Then do you think, "What
would they have done in their
day?" Finally, do you think,
"Would there be any caves for
them to impose moratoriums
on if there had not been cave
explorers in the first place?"

Could it be that those
suggesting or  imposing
restrictions are the people who have already
made their own discoveries and want those to
be the last discoveries ever?

I suggest the cavers of today ought not allow
themselves to be conned. Go looking for the
new caves (they're still out there) and
experience the high that comes from genuine
exploration. Naturally, you will employ the
least intrusive methods possible, just as I'm
sure they did in their day. If you still find
yourself under attack on "minimum impact"
grounds, look for the ulterior motive and ask
yourself, "Do these people keep out of
sensitive caves?" Then ask yourself "Who are
the most frequent visitors to such caves?

Peter. J. Ackroyd
27/3/98

Production Team of Australian Caver
Wow! As I slipped last issue from its envelope,
I saw that we'd come of age. Congratulations
and thank you. At last we have a magazine I
can ever so casually leave lying around, and
non-caving folk (and family) will pick it up
and comment.

A quick flick through its pages will dispel any
lingering visions of cavers as a disjointed
gaggle of unwashed weirdos, and we might at
last be able to rest from defending our interest
from unflattering misapprehension.

Aussie Caver last issue had a truly eye
catching cover, its content was balanced,
informative, interesting, funny, and totally
devoid of bitching!

Yep, I think we're gonna make it...

Regards

Kerry Hamilton
C.S.S

4/4/98

Cave Lights & Airport Security

Planning for the 1996 National Speleological
Society Inc Convention in Salida, Colorado
involved, among other things, how to get my
caving equipment to the Convention. Since I

planned to fly, some of my equipment could
have posed a problem for airport security. The
most critical item was the fluorescent helmet-
mounted cave light. Costing $250US, it is an
expensive investment, and I did not want it in
my suitcase where it could be lost, or damaged.
My plan was to put the light and a battery in

my carry-on luggage so that I could
demonstrate it if necessary. Nothing else, other
than everyday items, was packed in this carry-
on luggage. This seemed to work, and I had no
delays at airport security at Richmond. Maybe
they were not checking very closely.

After a late night, the packing for the trip home
did not receive the same thought as before.
After walking through the metal detector at the
Denver airport, I noticed my carry-on luggage
was still in the machine, and the security agent
was calling for assistance. They asked that I
step over to a nearby table.

By this time, several other security employees
were at the table and opening my bag. I offered
to help find the items of most interest to them.
One inspector declined, saying they were
required to maintain control of the bag at all
times. She eventually found the cord to the
fluorescent cave light and started to pull on it.
asked her not to pull too hard. With a little
effort, she untangled the cord. I volunteered
information that this cave light was a very rare,
high-tech light, used to provide a lot of light
from a moderate sized battery and that only 23
were made. The entire group agreed that none
of them had ever seen anything like it. I
continued to explain that it was used to provide
a very efficient and bright floodlight when
caving. "So your a spelunker?" they asked. I
responded that we prefer to be called cavers.

As various items were discovered, they asked
me about each one. "What is this timing
device?" he asked. "Just my travel alarm." I
replied. I offered to demonstrate the cave light,
but the supervisor asked me to wait. He was
using his hand-held two-way radio to call
headquarters. I heard him read off a list of

items found in the baggage, "Batteries with
wire and additional batteries, a sealed plastic
box with wire, timing device, bottle with clear
liquid."

By this time, several more security personnel
were present, for a total of seven, including a
female plain-clothes officer who
may have been the supervisor's
boss. She watched closely
without comment.

As I turned on the switch to the
fluorescent cave light, I said
"Watch this amazing
demonstration." I then pressed
the start button for several
seconds and then released it.
Nothing happened! It then
occurred to me that the battery
was not connected. I explained this to them.

Clearly unimpressed, one agent asked, "What
is the bottle for?"

"I believe it is water, let me confirm that by
drinking some," I replied. I took a long squirt
from the bottle, with no obvious harm. I was
thirsty. The agent, apparently still not
convinced, removed the cap and sniffed the
contents.

I then took the battery wire in one hand, and
the wire to the lamp in the other, holding it up
so that everyone could see. As I started to
connect them, the security supervisor said an
emphatic "Stop!" Another conversation over
the radio ensued, and I was told to connect the
wires. After connecting them, I turned the
lamp around so people could see the power on
green LED indicator. I also pointed to the other
three LEDs used to measure the two AC
circuits and the low battery warning light.

I then pressed the start button and with the
release, a bright light came on. I directed the
light towards each person so they could
appreciate it's brightness.

"Why do you have this light?", they asked.
"Caves are really very dark, and as I have
gotten older I so not see as well in low light.
This high-tech fluorescent light helps to offset
the effects of aging on low light vision," I
responded. At that point, the supervisor
seemed to understand and implied he had the
same problem. He said they had finished with
me, and that I could go. One agent helped me
get everything packed, commenting that after
this, she was ready for the FAA exam. I
thanked everyone for their courtesy and
professional conduct.

John. M. Wilson
Reprinted with permission from "Letters" —
NSS News, November 1996.
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BOLT LADDERING IN CAVES:

A DISCUSSION PAPER FOR ASF MEMBERS

Introduction:

During 1997, the issue of bolt laddering in
caves was discussed at numerous meetings of
the Southern Tasmanian Caverneers (STC), the
"new" Tasmanian caving organisation which
has been recently formed from the
amalgamation of the three former southern
Tasmanian (Hobart) based bodies: SCS, TCC
and TCKRG (Clarke, 1997). This bolting
technique was being used as an exploratory
ascending method to aid-climb avens and cave
walls to gain access to potential leads in the
upper reaches of the Growling Swallet cave
system in the Junee-Florentine karst of
southern Tasmania.

The present ASF Code of Ethics and
Conservation (1992) and Minimal Impact
Caving Code 1995 (MICC) make reference to
bolting in caves in relation pitch heads (and re-
belays) for SRT exploration, but does not
specifically relate to bolt laddering as an

By Arthur Clarke

ASF  considerations and the interim
moratorium on bolt laddering:

The concern regarding bolt laddering as an
acceptable means of cave exploration was
brought forward to the Australia Day weekend
(January, 1998) ASF Council meeting in
Melbourne and was included as part of my
lengthy ASF Conservation Commission report
(Clarke, 1998) and also discussed at ASF
Executive meetings held during the same
period. There was some considerable
discussion at ASF  Council  where
representatives from caving clubs around
Australia brought forward varying points of
view. To some extent, it was seen by ASF
members that the issue was a bit of a "hot
potato" and furthermore, there had been
insufficient notice or background information
for ASF to bring forward an immediate
response.

Might be lean pickin’s ‘round here for a few years whilst this caver moratorium is on...
Cartoon by Stephen Bunton

vertical caving exploration method. Due to
the difficulty for STC members in gaining
complete consensus on this matter (between
the cave conservation versus cave exploration
concerns), it was decided by STC that the issue
should be brought forward to the ASF Council
meeting in January this year (1998), in order to
ascertain whether ASF could suggest a policy
direction.

An ASF resolution was brought forward to the
effect that Arthur Clarke be commissioned to
write a discussion paper for circulation to all
ASF members (via Australian Caver) and then
depending on responses and feedback, submit
a report to the next ASF Council meeting on
whether there was a need for a specific ASF
code or policy relating to the practice of bolt
laddering. It was further suggested that, in
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order to formulate this present discussion
paper, some immediate feedback could be
sought from the email List Subscribers to the
various local, national or overseas caving List
Servers, such as "Ozcavers". In addition, a
motion was put forward and carried, stating
that: this ASF Council agrees to a one year
moratorium on bolt laddering until the next
Council meeting (at Rockhampton, January
1999).

The electronic media feedback from ASF
members, ASF member clubs and cavers
generally, was initially quite limited, but
eventually "picked-up" and in total I have now
received about 80-85 email responses from
subscribers to the Australian-based
"OZCAVERS", North American-based
"CAVERS DIGEST" and the Tasmanian "STC
List Server", plus personal emails. Before
summarising the input from this feedback for
this discussion paper, I think its probably
appropriate to briefly outline what bolt
laddering entails and the methods currently
being deployed in Tasmanian caves.

Bolt laddering as .a vertical exploration
method in caves:

Bolt laddering does not refer to the placement
of anchor bolts at pitch heads or re-belay
points for descent of a cave pitch. Bolt
laddering refers to the aid climbing technique
of scaling avens or cave walls, and is
summarised in the paper by SUSS (1998) as
the exploration method "...where the ascent of
a climb is done exclusively, or virtually
exclusively, using anchors drilled into the
rock.” This cave exploration technique was
outlined in Speleo Spiel (March-April, 1997)
where John Hawkins-Salt, describes the ascent
of an aven in the "Necrosis" section of the
Junee-Florentine cave system: Growling
Swallet, and states that "... Bolt laddering is the
technique of building a ladder out of bolts, to
climb a rock face, or in this case an aven, in
the hope that something significant will be
found at the top.” (Hawkins-Salt, 1997.)

This bolt laddering exploration method
involves the use of either a hand-drill or a
portable, cordless (battery  operated),
percussion drill to place a vertical line of bolts
(with hangers) on a cave wall. In the method
described by John, a climber (on dynamic rope
belay) at maximum reach, drills 40-45mm
deep, 8mm wide holes and inserts an 8mm x
40mm Dynabolt, plus a hanger plate with a
"Quick Draw" (double karabiner and short
sling) and an Etrier (short 5 rung rope ladder).
Then by standing up in the Etrier as high as is
possible (and safe to do so), the process is
repeated and a second Etrier is attached to the



next (higher) bolt and hanger (Hawkins-Salt,
1997). In some instances, these longer
drilled bolt holes can be substituted by drilling
shorter 15mm holes and using a Skyhook
(Hawkins-Salt, 1997) or can be "missed out"
altogether by the placement of chocks or
"friends" in suitable cracks, then attaching
appropriate slings and krabs. In his verbal
descriptions of bolt laddering, John states that
providing you have enough helpers (prepared
to stand around in the cold, holding belay
ropes and "twiddling their thumbs") and
enough gear (including spare batteries), then a
caver/climber can scale a wall at an average
rate of 10-20m per hour! John also states in
the Speleo Spiel article that the "...Dynabolts
and hangers can be easily removed and re-
used several times.  On muddy rock it is no
trouble to grab a handful of mud and cover the
holes, ERASING ALL TRACES of your
desecration.”

The practice of bolt laddering has the subject
of considerable debate in North America for
almost a decade now, particularly because the
main proponents were rock climbers or cavers
with a rock climbing background who were
setting up aid-climbs on cave walls. Ian
Houshold ("Ozcavers") says that some original
ladder routes (in US caves) had turned into
virtual underground climbing gyms, complete
with climber’s chalk and over 150 bolts in a
single wall. Although this is highly unlikely to
occur in Australia, in his article to Speleo Spiel
early last year, John Hawkins-Salt said: "...with
a sport climbers' disregard for ethical or
environmental considerations, I have rushed
into this practice with little consideration/
discussion of possible impacts.”  (John does
not attempt to hide the fact that he owns and
manages the Hobart Indoor Climbing Gym
where STC members and other cavers are
given discounted rates to brush up on their
climbing skills and practise their SRT
techniques on his climbing walls.)

The usual alternate method to bolt
laddering: the traditional or standard method
for scaling cave walls or avens (where free-
climbing or use of climbing chocks is not
possible or practical), involves the use of a
scaling pole, which is carried into the cave. In
some cases, where a promising vertical lead is
near a cave entrance or in a cave where
"humping" a load is not a problem, a pole of
wood can be carried in; in other instances, a
telescopic aluminium or light metal pole is
usually deployed. In either case, one of the
usual standard 9m (30foot) or 15m (50foot)
long, flexible, "Electron" wire rope ladders is
attached to the top end of the pole, along with
stabilising ropes (held by cavers to hold the
pole steady) and a pulley system for the lifeline
belay rope, while a caver ascends the ladder, in
the manner as described by Butt & Morgan
(1995) and Lyon (1983).  Although usually
less damaging to cave walls, this scaling pole
technique has been often viewed as being
cumbersome and awkward, plus the fact that
the length of vertical access reach is usually
limited to the length of the caving ladder.
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The pros and cons of bolt laddering:

Judging from the 80-85 responses received via
email, there is roughly a 50/50 split between
those in favour of bolt laddering in caves and
those against. Some respondents have likened
the advent of bolt laddering to the introduction
of SRT into caving; where at first there was
considerable opposition and then subsequently
the technique became the norm. It has been
suggested by several cavers that bolt laddering
can be accepted as an exploration practice,
provided there is valid geomorphic evidence or
survey mapping from within the cave or from
surface trogging to support the need to search
for higher leads. Jill Rowling (from
"Ozcavers") has suggested that prior to
deciding on an aid climb in an aven or up a
cave wall, cavers should first consider sending
up a helium filled balloon with a remote
controlled camera to check out the potential of
any proposal.

Other respondents have given bolt ladders the
green light, on the condition that any proposal
is previously discussed at a club meeting and
that it fits in with that club's exploration policy
and objectives for the particular cave or cave
system. Similarly, it is generally agreed that
any bolt laddering project should only be taken
on after the consent or permission is obtained

removed after completing a climb and the
holes or casings filled in or disguised as best as
possible, to minimise the visual impact, though
SUSS state that bolts can be simply "...shorn
off".

Importantly, when the upper level lead has
been exhausted the climbers who perform this
bolt laddering should complete (and publish)
the survey of their high level lead (ideally
before commencing another similar project), so
there should be no reason for future cave
explorers to do a repeat climb. If a significant
high level route is discovered and it is deemed
necessary to leave a fixed rope or ladder in
place, then these obviously need to be subject
to regular audits and replacement in the same
manner as any other fixed climbing aids in
caves.

Many of those respondents against the
practice, have suggested that we should not be
using any climbing aids (or other caving
devices) that impact on/or physically alter the
cave's natural structure, especially in a manner
that defaces a cave wall and does something to
that cave's integrity and "naturalness".
[However, some of these cavers could accept
the practice of bolt laddering, provided that all
other (free)-climbable, "crawlable" and

Aren’t you glad we didn’t disturb those sediments?
Cartoon By Stephen Bunton

(perhaps in writing) from the respective
relevant cave or karst management authority or
land owner.  Most cavers agree that bolt
laddering is going to be a "no-no", if the lead
involves crossing over or climbing up
speleothems or other fragile deposits including
bone deposits and clastic sediments. In the
submission from SUSS (1998), they suggest
that where practical, it might be better to
commence bolt ladders from the top of a
scaling pole, rather than from the cave floor.
Virtually all those in favour of bolt ladders
agree that intermediate bolts should be

"walkable" leads have been pushed and
explored to their limits.] =~ Opponents to the
practice maintain that powder dust from the
drill holes is often difficult to get rid of and
that you can always see where the holes have
been made. It has also been stated that there
tends to be a significant impact on the cave
floor where the belayers or other assistants
have been standing around (and shivering),
sometimes inadvertently dropping refuse (lollie
wrappers and cigarette butts have been
mentioned).



Several respondents have suggested that prior
to commencing a bolt ladder project, there
should be a thorough geomorphic assessment
of the cave and the surface karst, and use of
surveys to check whether it may be possible to
locate another higher level route or another
surface entrance and then abseil down to the
desired location. Kelly Miller ("STC List
Server”) raises the question in relation to
bolting up avens: whether there is any
likelihood of a surface breakthrough or
possibility of alternate routes? Perhaps it may
be worth waiting for future technological
advances in cave exploration, considering the
exploits of Garth Vader and Drean Gorgan
and their use of "Anti-Gravity boots" in caves
of the Junee-Florentine in the year 2017:AD?
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Jeff Butt ("STC List Server”) states that in the
USA, it is now illegal to take a power drill into
caves at Lecheguilla (New Mexico). He adds
that in the nearby Carisbad Caverns upward
exploration (by bolt laddering) is permitted by
only one approved cave-climber who has
submitted an acceptable proposal and been
accepted to do a particular climb.

There can be little doubt that this technique of
bolt laddering will enable cavers to extend the
present known limits of a cave system. In
highlighting the importance and relevance of
ascending vertical sections of Growling
Swallet, John Hawkins-Salt mentions that the
carlier discovery of high level fossil sections
has enabled cavers to bridge across to parallel

(Morgan, 1997).

You ARE Now
LEAVING THF
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BourNe 13 New
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"Oh! Pity I haven't paid up my ASF public liability insurance."
[Editors note — Yes, I know this cartoon appeared last issue. Unfortunately, the caption was left off.
Apologies to Stephen Bunton]

Several respondents opposing the practice of
bolt laddering have suggested that upward
ascents of cave walls or avens might disturb
bat roosts or other cave fauna, as well as, or in
addition to breaking pristine speleothem
deposits that are sometimes found in upper
"fossil" level relict karst passages. One of the
overseas respondents from "Cavers Digest”
commented that if your caving code permits
you to impact caves as lightly as possible for
the sake of exploration or research, then you
have discretional license to interpret how much
is too much, and each case is different. Brien
Chartier  (another overseas respondent)
suggests that bolt ladders should not be
attempted by novices, or those cavers without
climbing experience and recommended the
more frequent use of bat-hooks and cam hooks
and passive and active protection as well as use
of pitons (suggesting titanium instead of iron).
However, Sherry Mayo ("Ozcavers”) makes
the point that the old fashioned aid-climbing
methods using pitons etc. can be just as
destructive to a cave wall. Perhaps the use of
hooks can prevent a piton or bolt placement.
There have been other comments about the use
of bolts in caves and the problem of ending up
with "bolt farms" at pitch heads.

stream systems and he believes there are still
further possibilities in different parts of this
cave. However, the discovery of these
parallel sections in Growling Swallet during
earlier exploits in this cave was achieved by
"natural" means with adventurous cavers either
free-climbing or using scaling poles.  But
perhaps the question then rises: on what basis
do you determine that the means justifies the
end? And..... there is still the question:
should ASF develop a policy covering bolt
laddering and/or amend or make additions to
the ASF Code of Ethics and Minimal Impact
Caving Code to include specific mention of
this technique?

In regard to the present ASF Code of Ethics
and Conservation and MICC:

In both the ASF Code of Ethics and
Conservation (1992) and the Minimal Impact
Caving Code 1995 (MICC) there are several
sections that relate to exploration methods in
caves and use of bolts. In Section 21 of
"General Cave Visitation" in the MICC, the
reference to bolts is assumed as relating to
anchor points for rigging (SRT and/or flexible
"Electron" ladders) at pitch-heads or re-belay
points, and states that "...bolts should only be
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used  where  natural  anchors  are
inappropriate.” In the Section on "New Cave
or Extension Explorations" it states: "...CAVE
SOFTLY!" You would have to wonder how
using a noisy, vibrating percussion drill fits
into this code!

In their submission on bolt laddering in caves,
SUSS (1998) have adopted a generalised
approach to the impacts caused by cave
exploration, deliberately avoiding specific
mention of bolt laddering, and have suggested
a number of clauses that can be inserted into
the MICC Section dealing with "New Cave or
Extension Explorations”. In a personal email
response to me, Chris Norton suggests that
rather than ASF changing or amending any of
its codes or guidelines, cavers should simply
abide by the regulating requirements,
provisions or policies laid down by cave or
karst management authorities and land
owners and comply with their access
conditions. He suggests that cavers (and
ASF) should let these managing authorities
take on the responsibility for determining
whether caving activities will permit cave
exploration techniques such as bolt laddering.

In the submission on bolt laddering by SUSS,
they suggest that there is no need for ASF to
have a plethora of codes to cover all aspects
of exploration caving etc., unless these relate
to something quite different like cave diving.
Perhaps SUSS members should consider that
bolt laddering is a different type of caving to
normal cave exploration methods. In the same
way that cave diving is undertaken by cavers
who are divers, it could be equally said that
bolt laddering is done by cavers who are
climbers!

Some questions and considerations for ASF
members:

In one of her "Ozcavers" postings, Jill
Rowling raised three issues: technical
feasibility and safety issues (is the appropriate
technique being deployed?); legitimacy (does
the owner of the cave allow it to be bolt
laddered? Under what circumstances?); and
ethics (should bolt laddering be considered as a
method of cave exploration?).

Below is a summary of many of the questions
and considerations surrounding this issue and I
would welcome responses in order to complete
my report and recommendations to the next
ASF Council meeting in Rockhampton.
Responses can be sent direct to me: snail mail
at 17 Darling Parade, Mt. Stuart, TAS. 7000,
or via email: arthurc@southcom.com.au - or
via "Ozcavers" etc. and/or to Australian Caver.

* Is bolt laddering of avens or cave walls an
acceptable method of cave exploration?

e Is it always going to be a technically
feasible and safe practice?

*  Does ASF need to have a policy or some
guidelines related to bolt laddering?

* Do ASF members believe the present
ASF Code of Ethics and MICC are
adequate to deal with this issue of bolt



laddering under the relevant sections on
bolting?

* How much damage are we willing to
inflict on the cave environment (and
accept) in the pursuit of our cave
exploration or other speleological
activities?

¢ Should bolting projects require prior
approval from a full club meeting or the
Executive/ Committee members of that
club?

*  Should bolt laddering be permitted in all
caves, some caves or only those caves that
are not found in Cave Reserves or
National Parks?

*  Should prior permission be obtained from
the relevant karst management authority
or land owner?

¢ Should the results of surveys from bolt - - -

ladder climbs and upper level
explorations in caves be published prior to
the commencement of another bolt ladder
project?
¢ Under what circumstances should bolt
laddering be accepted?
as last line of exploration, when all other
exploration leads are exhausted?
when the geomorphic evidence and/or
mapping surveys indicate the likelihood
of a high level route?
at any time that a high level lead looks
likely?
at any time provided that access to an
aven or cave wall does not involve
movement up or across speleothems
and/or other fragile deposits?
at any time, provided that bolts are
eventually removed, holes are plugged
and evidence of drilling (powdered rock)
is removed?
for search and rescue purposes only?
never at all?

@
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In conclusion, I would like to leave Australian
Caver readers with the following statement,
being part of a long email from Bruce Rogers,
one of the list subscribers to "Cavers Digest".
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He writes:

"There seems to be a rising trend in the cutting
edge of the US caving community that either
you free climb the area cleanly without any
permanent anchors to attain that elusive upper
passage . . . or you simply pass it by. After all,
it's somewhat comforting to know that there's
still a little unknown area in even the most
well-travelled caves. And it's always better to
leave  something for the succeeding
generations to deal with.

So, either the caving community polices its
own ranks and insists that bolt placement be
minimal and selective for truly worthy goals
only after all other routes have been exhausted
or the Feds or other owners of the caves
will take matters into their own hands and
prohibit bolting in Federally- or other
corporate-owned caves; the private cave
owners would probably follow suit as they
aren't usually crazy about some yahoo hanging
their butts out over thin air while needlessly
bolting up marginally secure walls & ceilings.”
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ASF LEARNING RESOURCE DEVELOPERS

The Australian Speleological Federation are seeking Members who Due to funding application time lines and resulting requirements,
have extensive knowledge in theoretical and practical aspects of sections of the scheme will be required to be completed by 31st

caving to be developers of Learning Resource materials.

Developers will be required to write Trainer's Notes, Overhead
Transparencies, Handouts etc. and /or self learning handbooks to

December, 1998.

Caving experience to

meet the learning outcomes of the ASF Caving Leadership

curriculum framework. Writers will be assigned sections of the
ASF Scheme commensurate with their experience.

Upon compilation of the list of writers and thereupon the defining
of the resource base within the Federation. The ASF will seek

Alan Jevons,
H (08) 8231 3960,

3/11 Winifred Street,

funding to assist the development and publication of these learning Adelaide SA 5000

resources.

Those interested Members please respond with Resume inclusive of

Convenor - ASF Caving Leadership & Standards Commission.

email: alan@box.net.au. postal:
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ASF MEMBERSHIP YEAR - FINANCIAL YEAR &

Subscription to AUSTRALIAN CAVER.

This small article has been written to provoke
thought, stir discussion (or end discussion) on
the subject of ASF 'Membership' and 'Financial
Year'. You can be the judge of that.

For a number of years now I have wondered
about the relationship between 'Membership'
and 'Financial Year'. This led to a search of the
Administration Handbook, (Constitution and
By-Laws) for dates nominating these periods.
The only date found was that in the 'By-Law
on Membership Fees' which gave the 30th June
as the date for payment of fees.

It appears that the other dates (ASF Financial
Year and Membership Year) are not defined in
the ASF's Constitution or By-Laws. After
discussion with a number of people, it was
determined that the ASF works to a 'Financial
Year' of 31st August and a 'Membership Year'
coinciding with the calendar year (1st Jan. to
31st Dec.). This all sounded very confusing to
me.

It appears that the clubs must pay Members
fees to the ASF by the 30th June. This gives
the treasurer until the 31st August to tally the
ASF books. Then the Accountant and Auditor
go over the books in the next few months and
the final Treasurers report is presented at the
January ASF Annual General Meeting. So
what you say! Yes, I agree that this is all
straight forward. The next part becomes a little
bewildering to me.

The 'Membership Year' begins on the Ist
January, so clubs are either 6 months ahead or
6 months behind on paying their membership. I
am assured that all clubs are 6 months behind
on paying membership and they only pay for
the members they have at the 30th June. This
explains why the ASF Treasurer sends out the
notices around April-May to remind clubs that
the membership fee is due and amount to be
payed per member. It seems to me that the
'Membership Year' and the due date for
'Membership Fees' should be the one and the

By Garry K. Smith

same to save confusion. This would not require
an amendment to the Constitution or By-Laws,
however it is something which I personally
think should be added, to save confusion in the
future.

RECEIVING AUSTRALIAN CAVER

The other confusing thing is period for
receiving copies of 'Australian Caver'. Does it
begin from 30th June when 'Membership Fees'
are due or from the start of the 'Membership
Year', 1st January?. I am still a little baffled on
this one, however I am assured that a person
payed up for a years membership will receive
the four issues. This is great news, however
prior to the take over by the present editor/s
(who are doing a fantastic job), there was a
period where the production of Australian
Caver was fairly sporadic and members were

the issues of Australian Caver published after
their joining date, then a lump sum cheque for
membership and magazine subscription should
be sent to the ASF Treasurer with an
explanation note. If that person remained a
member of the club into the next ASF financial
year, then the club must register that person as
a 'Member' and pay the appropriate yearly fees
to the ASF.

REFERENCES FOR ASF MEMBERSHIP
& FEES

I quote the following text from the ASF
Administration Handbook

Section A- Constitution & Incorporation,
'Division 2 - Membership & Associates' (No.
15),

"Provision may be made in the by-laws for the
quantum and time for payment of membership

not really assured of receiving four issues. Lets fees and each member shall comply with those
hope that future editors of this voluntary provisions.”

organisation can keep up the regularity and
high standard achieved by the present editor/s.

PART YEAR MEMBERSHIP

The joining of a new club member part way
through the year and having them registered
with the ASF has been a grey area in the ASF
constitution. In the past most clubs just
accepted a new person into their club and hold
payment of ASF fees and registration (for that
person) over to the next financial year.

I am led to believe that an amendment to the
Constitution at the AGM in January 1998 will
alleviate this problem as a person joining a
club part way through the year may register as
a 'New First Year Member'. This would be
confirmed with a nominal fee (currently set at
$5) paid to the ASF. This person would be then
covered by 3rd party insurance, however they
would not be sent copies of the Australian
Caver. To get current issues of this publication
they would need to pay a subscription fee of $5
per issue for the remainder of that financial
year. If the 'New First Year Member' wanted

Section B - By Laws, 'By-Law on
Membership Fees & Councillors' (No. 3),
“"Each corporate member shall pay the
Federation a standard membership fee for
each of its individual members by 30 June in
each year, unless the Corporate member is
entitled pursuant to this by-law to pay some
other (or no) membership fee in respect of an
individual member, in which case by 30 June
in each year the Corporate member shall pay
the Federation that other (or no) fee for that
individual member.

Section E - Commissions & Ad Hoc
Committees, 'Newsletter = Commission’
(No.1),

" To edit, print and circulate a quarterly
newsletter to members of member societies in
respect of whom a capitation fee has been paid
and to other subscribers.’

22nd Biennial Conference Australian Speleological

Cave

UEENSLAND

@%

Federation 1999

Fellowship -

- Taking Caving into the next Century with Fun, Unity and

HOSTED BY:CENTRAL QUEENSLAND
SPELEOLOGICAL SOCIETY INC

DATE: 4-8 JANUARY 1999

VENUE: YEPPOON RECREATIONAL CAMP -
CAPRICORN COAST CENTRAL QUEENSLAND

This will be the last Conference of the 20th Centu

Make sure you fill in your registration form early! (Included with this issue of Australian caver)
7



Australian Caver No 144 - June 1998

ORIGIN OF THE NAME OF THAMPANNA CAVE

Western Australia

There is often discussion about some of the
odd names Australian caves seem to receive. A
few of these, especially for the caves of the
Nullarbor Plain, are derived from aboriginal
names for the cave or some nearby feature.
Thampanna Cave [6N-206] is one of the latter.
My understanding is that Thampanna Cave
was named after the nearby Thampanna
Rockhole.

The rockhole was recorded by a Western
Australian surveyor by the name of Turner,
during his 1885 theodolite and chain survey of
the rockholes of the state. On 11 August 1885,
Turner, with his aboriginal guides, reached
Thampanna Rockhole from Yalganimirra

By Peter Ackroyd

Rockhole. I'm assuming, although Turner's
field notes don't specify it, that the Rockhole
names were Turner's transliterations of the
names the guides used. If this assumption is
correct, the cave name should be pronounced
phonetically: ie as it is spelled, rather than
"Tamparna" or Tampanna".

As an aside, the person responsible for drafting
the 100,000 topographical map (1981) which
covers this area appears to have made an error

Cave in Apri/May 1994, 1 recomputed
Turner's original survey data and found that the
true positions of these rockholes were almost a
kilometre in error. Using my newly calculated
positions, I was able to navigate to within a
couple of hundred metres of the rockhole using
my Garmin 75 GPS. By spreading out with
other members of the party, we quickly located
the rockhole using local indicators. This was
done for each of the three rockholes mentioned
above. Thampanna Rockhole was relocated

in relation to plotting the positions of (and confirmed using Turner's description) by

Yalganimirra Rockhole, Thampanna Rockhole,
Yelangurra Rockhole and probably rockholes
to the west of these. When I was at Thampanna

this method on 25th April 1994.

Photon Micro-Light I1

By Alex Kariko

The photon light is a compact torch, powered enough to read by. I have occasionally used it One of my kids left my white one on and when
by 3V. 2016’ lithium watch batteries driving a to read a book in bed so as not to disturb my I found it several days later, the batteries were
high output light emitting diode (LED). The good lady. I just turn it on, rest it on my dead. I bought two new batteries at McEwans
blue & white lights require two '2016' forchead and it illuminates the book nicely. for $AU2.95 each and installed them easily

batteries. It is about the size of a standard, beer
bottle crown seal, (approximately
40x20x6mm). The lithium batteries are
claimed to last between 90 and 120 hours of
continuous use.

I first saw one on in December 1997. I thought
someone was playing with a laser. If you
wanted more information about the lights, then
point your computers Internet browser to
http://www.photonlight.com, or write to
"Bryan Avery Marketing 9255 Hwy. 36
Blachly, OR 97412 USA." I ordered two over
the Internet, one red and one white, paying by
credit card. Two weeks later they arrived by
post. A month later the item appeared on my
credit card invoice. It worked out at $AU24 for
the red one and $AU36 for the white one, at an
exchange rate of around $AUL.56 per
$US1.00. Not cheap, but you pay around
$AU20 for a mini-maglight that takes a single
AAA cell which gives only about 4 hours light.
That is around 22 AAA batteries for equivalent
light duration.

I have tried the lights at Jenolan and at Buchan
and I use it regularly at work when delving
into the innards of computers. The Micro-light
II can be turned on either by squeezing the flat
sides together, or by activating a small slide
switch. They throw a 45deg cone of soft even
light that is reminiscent of a carbide lamp. The
white LED gives a bluish light that is bright

Everyone who saw the light in action
underground agreed that it gave more than
adequate light for safe navigation. The light is
small enough to be comfortably held in the
teeth, leaving the hands free for climbing or
attending to gear. My third light source, the
white Micro-light II, now goes onto a shock
cord lanyard around my neck with my whistle
and small Swiss Army knife.

Servicing is simple. Four screws hold the case
together, the batteries slip out easily, but make
sure you keep the instructions as reassembly
can be a little tricky if you dislodge the globe.

once I found the instructions. Waterproofing is
simplicity itself. Open the case and after
liberally coating all components with silicone
grease, cram more grease into any space
remaining then reassemble.

I'd give them five stars if they were a bit
cheaper, but for now

* Kk Kk

SUMMARY

Product Name: Photon Micro-Light 1T

Sales: Bryan Avery Marketing

9255 Hwy. 36

Blachly,

OR 97412

USA.

Internet http:\\www.photonlight.com

Light Source: High output LED.

Colours: White, red, yellow, blue.

Power source: 2 x 2016 3V. Lithium Watch
Batteries.

Price: White with lanyard: $US24.00

Red with keyring: $US16.00

Batteries: $AU2.95 at McEwans & other large
hardware outlets.

Postage: $US6.00

Battery life: Claimed 90-120 hours continuous
per set.

Payment: MasterCard & Visa, by phone, mail
or email. "







































restoration in the Salt Cellars to protect the
"famous" hooked halite decoration seen in
numerous speleo-publications. A string-line
barricade was installed, blocking off a wide
crawl-path that had been created close to the
delicate decoration. This barricade in no way
impedes progress past the feature - merely
diverts traffic to an older adjacent, but more
, circuitous and less damaging route nearby that
lengthens the crawlway by about two metres.
This action was suggested by Bart Jansen
[CEGSA] during 1997.

Prompted by rain, the party retired to a dryer
Mundrabilla Station to inspect any changes
that may have taken place in the Research
Cave 6N327 in the 3.5 months since its
environmental gate had been fitted. The party
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found most passages "blocked" by active
Tartarus webs. A bypass was found past one
"obstruction" giving access to the lower level
sediment beds. SRG member Michael Bradley
noticed a different type of spider on the floor
of the cave and called Norman Poulter's
attention to it. Norman identified the spider as
Troglodiplura lowryi, described from body
parts collected from Roaches Rest Cave by
Jackie and David Lowryi in 1966. A living
colony is known to exist in South Australia
NE of Nullarbor Station but this discovery in
6N327 is probably the first sighting of a living
specimen in Western Australia although body
parts have been recovered from several caves
over the years, mainly from the adjoining
Madura Station. Both the Tartarus and
Troglodiplura spiders were placed on the

Western Australian Government's "Wildlife
Conservation (Protected Invertebrate Fauna)
Notice" in 1994.

Rain accompanied the party's withdrawal from
Mundrabilla Station to a temporarily dryer
Nullarbor National Park in South Australia.
They met up with District Manager Brett
Dalzell who accompanied them for the next
few days. They spent two nights lodged in the
partially restored Koonalda Homestead. A
fauna survey was conducted in 5N15, 21, 223
and 882. A surprising find was a harvestman
spider from 5N15! Caves SN882 and 15 were
also mapped. One vehicle suffered an oil
pump failure which necessitated an 800km tow
back to Norseman.

NSW SPELEQO COUNCIL "SPELEOSPORTS"

As some of you know, SUSS hosted the recent
(Saturday 18th April) Speleosports obstacle
course, and I'm pleased to report that it was
excruciatingly excellent and an unmitigated
success.

The gymnasium grounds associated with
MUCG's sports association has for many years
been the venue for this activity undertaken by
frustrated cavers. MUCG has also been the
host/organiser for the past 2 years (prior to
1998) but, before then, many different NSW
clubs organised the course. Never,however, in
the history of this prestigious event, has so
much been required of so determined a club
executive for so little reason.

For those of us (un?)fortunate enough to
subscribe to ozcavers, a continuing saga of
bureaucratic ~ bollocksing-about  unfolded
almost daily, as the SUSS Committee went in
to battle for the rights of cavers to make
absolute fools of themselves and get really wet.

Keir and his crew of engineering geniuses took
the art of voluntary contortion to new heights -
or do I mean depths? - as the form of the 1998
NSWSC Speleosports emerged even as the
chrysalis from his back yard. However, the
chrysalis NEVER had to contend with such
obstacles in its search for a new life...

Some of the incredible things SUSS had to do
to satisfy management:

¢ fence the entire area

¢ provide a $3000 bond to cover any grass
damage

¢ have the area electronically scanned for
u/g cable

4 NOT use a vehicle to transport the

obstacles to the site... etc

Keir's construction team included Matthew
Hole, Don Matthews and I'm not sure¢ who
else.

By Lucinda Coates

As per tradition, the course started off with the
team getting totally wet in the bathtubs - which
numbered 4 instead of the usuat

2. (One of them had very nice claw-foot legs.)
The next was "find the key" - which was
located in one of 4 buckets full of rather nicely
pastel-coloured porridge... rinsing was required
before the "gate" could be unlocked. Then
came a short rope traverse between 2 trees
before the "rope tangle". This was a
masterpiece of awkwardness as the teams
squeeze down a wooden tunnel in between a
veritable tangle of rope (which became easier
later in the day as some ropes came adrift due
to continual abseil-device abrasion). 3 tyres
were tossed into the remaining space for fun.

Then came the "mysterious Bermuda triangle
of fear". From the outside, it just looked like a
short, easily negotiable wooden ftriangular

"tunnel". However, I'm pretty sure that
competitors, once in, suffered an almost
instantaneous and therefore  practically

undetectable bodily transition to Someplace
Else. Because anyone who goes in a
speleosports course is crazy anyway, no
personality disorders were noticeable in those
affected.

A "flowstone slide", requiring teamwork in
some rather unusual positions in order to climb
up it, led to "the doors": a series of doors with
a small window cut in each, layered
horizontally to form a continuous vertical
Mammoth Squeeze (for those familiar with
Jenolan). This led directly down into the "pet
bottles", which was a cruel contraption indeed.
It consisted of a large box with chicken-wire
sides and wooden beams dividing the top into
squeezable squares, the box internally divided
by a wooden sheet vertically down the middle
that started at the top but had a gap under
which competitors crawled, from one side to
the other. Not so hard? Try doing it when the
box is half filled with empty pet bottles!

21

Next came "smash the stals", possibly as one
of these student protests of large persons
against the discrimination inherent in the
notorious Bonwick helictite crawl. After some
spirited smashing came the ladder climb (on
belay) and abseil, followed by 1/4 of the team
being hoisted up to sign the Visitors' Book,
necessitating a descent through the "Tube of
Terror" to the ground.

The "milk crate puzzle" held up many
otherwise fast teams but, once through, it was a
sprint to Keir's engineering marvel - the "flying
fox". This took an inordinate amount of effort
to construct for an efficient and safe trip, but I
think it was much appreciated by the
participants - or at least by the general and
photographing public.

Team Results:

Ist: "Brian Henderson and the hair
replacements” - a mixed HCG/SUSS team of
Jason Moule, Chris Norton, Rachelene ?? and
Phil Maynard. Time - 11.01mins

2nd: "Spirit of Pol Pot"” - a SUSS team of
Matt, Carol, Russell and Christen. Time -
12.05 mins

3rd: "Son of MUCG-Raker" - a MUCG team
of Jason Miller, Brad, Aggie and ring-in Jason
Moule. Time - 14.39mins

SUSS also had the honour of the longest time
at 29.09mins. However, Keir's team "True
Heroes" (with Matthew Hole, Don Matthews
and Carol Layton) came a respectable 4th.

Individual Events:

Jason Moule once again took out the honours
in 5.38m minutes, closely followed by Chris
Norton who came in 7 seconds behind Chris.
There should be a law against it.

In an equally strong female field of 7
competitors, Carol Layton triumphed in the



time of 7.11 (I think). My source told me, in
some surprise, that only the top three guys
were quicker than she was. However, I feel
that this is a perfectly natural phenomenon.
Good onya, Carol!

Sponsors who donated prizes were:

¢ Wild Stuff
Outdoor Life Group (Southern Cross,
Mountain Equipment, Wildsports)
Eastwood Camping Centre
Sydney University Sports Union
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Cave Rescue Squad provided (transported, set
up and cleaned up) marquees and catering
(from muffins to hotdogs). They expect, as
usual, to make a small loss. As Chris wrote in a
recent email, we should all be grateful that this
volunteer organisation cares enough about the
caving community to take part in this event.

But what about next year? MUCG are happy to
secure the area around the Macquarie
University gymnasium and look after any
associated details, and several of the obstacles

used in this year's event will be left at MUCG's
cottage for use next year. So next year's event
shouldn't be NEARLY as traumatic... What
we need is a club (or a combined effort) to
actually run Speleosports next year. Please
give this your consideration, and let the NSW
Speleo Council know. Thankyou!

[I apologise for any inaccuracies contained
within, as this article was written in the space
of 1/2 hr with no supporting shorts - Lucinda]

ASF MEMBER CLUBS ADDRESS LIST

Australasian Cave & Karst Management

kent@mail.austasia.ns
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National organisatig
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